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DEPARTMENT OF LABOR



  

 
OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT 

 
ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS 

 
MINUTES 
DATE:         September 24, 2020 

TIME: 
        10:05 a.m. – 11:55 a.m. 
PLACE:  Google Meet – Teleconference, Sign on information: Join with Google Meet-                https://meet.google.com/jeg-uzkt-uic Phone Numbers: (US) +1 415-737-9563 PIN: #991991730  
MEMBERS PRESENT 

 Frank Porter, Chair 
 J. Michael Bennett


 Yvonne Fisher 

 Craig Huff 

 Bruce Hultquist 

 Erich March 
 

 Ronald Pearcey 
 Walter Tegeler


 David Zinner 
MEMBERS ABSENT 
Rebecca Edmiston
STAFF PRESENT 
Gregory Morgan – Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing

Deborah Rappazzo - Executive Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight 
John Hart - Assistant Attorney General, Office of Cemetery Oversight 

Leila Whitley - Administrative Aide, Office of Cemetery Oversight 
Dreama Anderson - Investigator, Office of Cemetery Oversight

STAFF ABSENT 

 Jay Wilson - Financial Compliance Administrator, Office of Cemetery Oversight
VIRTUAL VISITORS 
Richard Cody – Clustered Spires Cemetery Inc.

Mike Grant – Rockville Cemetery Association Inc.
Mark Labuda – Labuda Monuments

Howard Presberry – Presberry Memorials

Amy Shimp – Dulaney Valley Memorial Gardens

Starry Night

Carol Toro – Horton’s Memorial Gardens LLC/Chesapeake Highlands Memorial Gardens

Sarah Walter – Eastern Memorials
Roger Waters – Trinity Cemetery Corporation

Joan Warfield – Berkley Cemetery Co.
CALL TO ORDER 
Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:05 a.m. 
HOUSEKEEPING 
MINUTES 
The minutes from June 25, 2020 were approved. 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S INTRODUCTIONS – Mrs. Rappazzo 
Director Rappazzo introduced Gregory Morgan, the new Commissioner, for the Division of Occupational and Professional Licensing.  Commissioner Morgan is in the office every day.  He spoke briefly about his background.  He was in private industry for 35 years; 33 years in the construction industry; he has previously been on various boards and commissions; and he knows how to do a little sandblasting. 
Chair Porter and the Advisory Council members each introduced themselves.  

Presentation – Stephanie and Jason from Starry Night
Small businessman Jason Thiemann, owner and second generation glass artist along with his wife Stephanie Thiemann, conducted a live presentation for everyone attending the meeting.  His company specializes in custom hand-crafted memorial glass art as an alternative to urns and/or wooden boxes wherein you place your loved one’s cremated human remains and/or strands of hair.  This is done with a torch of approximately 5,500 degrees while melting glass into different keepsakes.  

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Mrs. Rappazzo 

Consumer Representative, Erin Brooks has resigned from her position on the Advisory Council.  I would like to thank Erin Brooks for her service on the council.  Now the council has two Consumer Representative vacancies that need to be filled.

Executive Director Rappazzo, provided an update pertaining to the six legislative suggestions; five that were recommended by the Advisory Council and one by the Executive Director.   All six legislative suggestions were forwarded to the Commissioner for consideration.  The Executive Director’s idea was initially selected for further action, but it was later determined that the legislative suggestion could possibly be implemented with a regulatory change.  
Since our last meeting, there have been many calls regarding the opening of new crematories as well as several inquiries pertaining to new cemeteries.  Nothing has been finalized from any of these inquiries.
The next Advisory Council meeting is scheduled for October 22, 2020 at Mount Olivet Cemetery in Frederick, Maryland.  Mr. Pearcey informed the council (visitors), if they cannot make it, he does have the internet for attending virtually.

Mr. Pearcey announced that on October 7, 2020, from 8:30AM until 4:00PM, at Mount Olivet Cemetery,      that they will be hosting a restoration workshop.  During the workshop, several old monuments will be fixed and restored, by one of the leading restoration organizations in the area.  The public is welcomed to attend.
Director Rappazzo informed everyone that the Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO) has been working very hard to ensure that the information contained in our licensing database (AS400) is complete and accurate.  The next area for review and clean-up is our file room, which is expected to begin in the next month.

INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT- Mrs. Anderson 
There have been 17 open complaints, in which 5 are being prepared to closed.  They are as follows:  

6 memorial complaints
1 deed
2 in reference to documentation

1 for maintenance

2 religious
1 change in burial site

1 for a gravesite that wasn’t prepared in time for the burial service

1 abandoned cemetery
There have also been 6 outside cemetery visits. 
LICENSING SPECIALIST – Ms. Whitley

Original and renewal applications are still being received by email and then processed.  Our Central Licensing Unit has staff members going into the office on a staggered basis for brief periods of time.  Licenses are being processed a few times a week as opposed to every day and are being emailed to responsible parties once printed.  There are a few cemeteries and burial goods businesses that are waiting until the extension expires to renew their business and/or individual licenses.  

LEGISLATIVE UPDATE – John Hart, AG
 As a follow-up to a question that was posed during our last council meeting concerning the appointment of trustee or receiver of a cemetery that is failing or abandoned, the following explanation was provided:

Mr. Hart described the actions taken by the Circuit Court for Calvert County in the case of Southern Memorial Gardens.  These actions included allowing independent contractors to continue burials at the cemetery until legal title to the cemetery property could pass to a subsequent owner.  Mr. Hart further described that the OCO’s statute at Annotated Code of Maryland, Business Regulation Article, § 5-310(c) provides that the OCO can petition a Circuit Court to appoint a receiver or trustee to take over the assets and day-to-day operations of the cemetery.  The difficulty, however, lies in finding a qualified individual who would be willing to accept the appointment.  Mr. Hart suggested that one way that the OCO could try and prepare for future instances where this remedy may be needed is to maintain a list of licensed cemeterians who are willing to serve as a trustee/receiver from which the OCO could recommend to the Circuit Court.  

Mr. Zinner asked whether some type of training could be provided to Circuit Court judges on the issue of injunctive relief and receivership in abandoned and failing cemeteries.  Mr. Hart said he would look into whether the Administrative Office of the Courts provided statewide trainings to Circuit Court judges.

FINANCIAL COMPLIANCE ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT – Mr. Wilson 
Deferred.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Director Rappazzo informed everyone the Real Estate Commission is working out the kinks in going automated with the new computer system.  Once those kinks are worked out, all of the other boards/commissions and OCO should be going live.

NEW BUSINESS  
OCO is putting together a Welcome Packet for new cemeteries, burial goods businesses, and crematories for licensing.  If any council members have any suggestions, please inform the director.
COUNCIL CONCERNS  
Mr. Pearcey raised the issue of access to old family cemeteries located on private property.  Mr. Hart referred the Council to Annotated Code of Maryland, Real Property Article, § 14-121, under which individuals may request permission to access the cemetery for upkeep and further interments.  Although the statute provides a sample agreement the parties can sign designating the access granted and the limited liability of the property owner, the granting of access is not mandatory pursuant to this statute.  Another option for granting access involves the recording of specific easements permitting access to the cemetery on the property.  Lastly, Mr. Hart stated that pursuant to Annotated Code of Maryland, Criminal Law Article, § 10-402, it would be a crime for the private property owner to disturb any graves and/or remove memorials without the permission of the local State’s Attorney.
If more than one family member wants input in burial plans, a document that is signed by all family members and is notarized would help the burial process go smoother.

Mr. Zinner spoke about the Jewish burial process. Before a Jewish person is buried, it is traditional to     provide shmirah, ritual guarding where the shomer, the guard, reads or sing psalms. The Kavod v'Nichum, organized virtual shmirah for  Ruth Bader Ginsburg. Ninety-two percent of the people that signed up were women. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
None. 
ADJOURNMENT 
The next meeting will be held October 22, 2020 at Mount Olivet Cemetery in Frederick, Maryland.    
Meeting adjourned 11:55 a.m. 
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